


























Office of Governmental, Administrative, and Public Affairs

Summary of Public Comment and

Agency Response
Proposed Revisions to LAC 28:CLVII Bulletin 135 - Health and Safety

Background

In August 2023, the Louisiana Department of Education (LDOE) recommended revisions to bulletins
regarding school safety in response to acts of the 2023 Regular Legislative Session. The Board of
Elementary and Secondary Education (BESE) approved the proposed revisions, and the Notice of Intent
(NOI) ran in the October 20, 2023, issue of the Louisiana Register. These were presented to the board as
revisions to several bulletins, including Bulletin 135 - Health and Safety, Bulletin 741 - Louisiana Handbook
for School Administrators, Bulletin 126 - Charter Schools, Bulletin 741 (Nonpublic) - Louisiana Handbook for
Nonpublic School Administrators, and Bulletin 119 - Louisiana School Transportation Specifications and
Procedures.

Part of the revisions addressed Act 234 of the 2023 Regular Legislative Session, which amended R.S.
40:1137.3 to require that each elementary, middle, and high school have an automated external
defibrillator (AED) on its premises in an easily accessible location and at each interscholastic athletic
event. A trained AED user also trained in CPR is also to be present at each event. Further, each
elementary, middle, and high school is to develop and maintain a cardiac emergency response plan.

Public Comments Received

One written comment was received prior to the November 9, 2023, deadline. The commenter applauded
the timely BESE response to the legislation requiring AEDs and cardiac safety plans and requested
additional requirements in policy to clarify components of the legislation that should be included in school
cardiac emergency plans. Such components include practicing using drills, integrating local emergency
services with plan development, and annually reviewing and evaluating the plan.

Response

LDOE agrees that quality emergency planning is essential to school preparedness for addressing a variety
of unknowns. For this reason, the requirement to develop a written cardiac emergency response plan was
incorporated into the proposed revisions to Bulletin 741 - Louisiana Handbook for School Administrators in
Section 339. Emergency Planning and Procedures. The proposed policy includes annual review of a plan
developed jointly with local law enforcement, fire, public safety, and emergency preparedness officials
that addresses the immediate response to emergency situations that may develop in schools.”
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Communication, training, and practiced drills are other requirements of the plans, as outlined in the
proposed revisions.

Guidance is currently in development to assist school and system leaders with developing high-quality
emergency response plans to include cardiac emergency response plans. Assistance is also available to

stakeholders through Code Ana and Louisiana Emergency Response Network.

The LDOE recommendation is to proceed with the adoption of the Notice of Intent as a final Rule in the
January 20, 2023, issue of the Louisiana Register.
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